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email:  council@bloomington.in.gov 

To: Council Members 
From: Council Office 
Re:      Weekly Packet Memo 
Date:   February 2, 2007 
 

 
Packet Related Material 

 
Memo 
Agenda 
Calendar 
Notices and Agendas: 
None 
Legislation for Final Action: 
None 
Legislation and Background Material for First Reading: 
App Ord 07-01 To Specially Appropriate from the General Fund Expenditures Not 
Otherwise Appropriated (Appropriating Funds from the General Fund for Animal 
Care & Control) 

- Memo from Susan Clark, Controller 
Contact: Susan Clark at 349-3416 or clarks@bloomington.in.gov 
Ord 07-02 To Amend the Bloomington Zoning Maps from Q to PUD and to Adopt 
the Preliminary Plan for the Southern Indiana Health Sciences Park Planned Unit 
Development - Re: 2401 West Tapp Road (Southern Indiana Medical Park II, LLC, 
Petitioner) 

- Certification (6 – 3); Map of Surrounding Zoning; Aerial Photo; Memo 
to the Council on Petition from James Roach, Senior Zoning Planner; Memo to 
Council on Resolution by Plan Commission on TIF Financing; Petitioner 
Materials: December 18th Letter; November 13th Letter; November 3rd Cover 
Letter; Outline Plan Statement; PUD Maps; Additional Staff Materials: 
January 8th Staff Report; December 22nd Environmental Commission Memo; 
December 4th Staff Report; November 27th Environmental Commission Memo; 
November 21st Bicycle and Pedestrian Safety Commission Memo  

Contact: James Roach at 349-3527 or roachja@bloomington.in.gov 
Minutes from Regular Session: 
None 

 
 
 



Memo 
 

Two Items to be Introduced at the Regular Session on  
Wednesday, February 7, 2007 

 
There are no items ready for final action and two items ready for first reading at the 
Regular Session on February 7th.  These items, their summaries and background 
material can all be found in this packet. 
 

First Readings 
 

App Ord 07-01 – Appropriating a $5,555 PetSmart Charities Grant to Purchase 
HVAC System for Animal Care and Control Building 

 
App Ord 07-01 appropriates a $5,555 PetSmart Charities grant to purchase an  
$11,100 heating ventilating and air-conditioning (HVAC) system for the old portion 
of the Animal Care and Control building that was not replaced during the recent 
addition to the facility. The City will provide the other half of the funds for this 
improvement.   

 
Ord 07-02 - Rezoning 101 Acres of Land at 2401 West Tapp Road from Q to 
PUD as Well as Approving a Preliminary Plan and a List of Uses (Southern 

Indiana Medical Park II, Petitioner) 
 
Ord 07-02 brings forward a petition for the development of the Southern Indiana 
Medical Park II (SIMP II) property at 2401 West Tapp Road a little over three 
months after SIMP II’s last petition was denied by the Council.  The current 
petition is intended to conform to the motion adopted by the Council, regarding 
what development it would favorably consider for the site. The motion stated:   
 

The Common Council would favorably consider a Planned Unit 
Development proposal for the 101 acre parcel at 2401 West Tapp Road that 
includes: 
 - the development of the area north of the creek (currently known 

as Phase I) in the manner proposed in Ord 06-20 including all the 
relevant conditions of approval; and 

 - the preservation in perpetuity of the area south of the creek 
(which is an environmentally sensitive area currently known as Phase 
II) with dedication of right-of-way for a future frontage road. 

 



Scope of Summary - Highlight of Changes 
 
As you probably recall, this 101-acre site is divided by a creek and wetlands that 
run in an east/west direction.  Under this new proposal, the 37 acres of cleared land 
on the north would be developed into medical and office uses and a small, 3.7-acre 
commercial node, and almost all (approximately 59 of the 65 acres) of 
environmentally-sensitive land south of the creek (which includes all of the land 
except the right-of-way for the possible extension of Weimer Road) would be 
preserved.   
 
Rather than repeat the elements of the petition that have not changed (which are 
summarized quite nicely in the enclosed memo from James Roach, Senior Zoning 
Planner), the following bullet points highlight the elements that have changed over 
the last three months. These changes:  

o Preserve 59 acres in a conservation easement, which will either be donated 
to a preservation organization or dedicated as part of the common area for 
owners of the individual lots by the time of the recording of the first plat;  

o Require those plats to contain a definition of “conservation easement ... that 
prohibits any land-disturbing activities within a defined area.” See 
Conditional Approval (COA) #1; 

o Relocate the right-of-way through the southern parcel to flattest part of the 
ridge and dedicates a 20’ temporary easement for the construction of the 
road; 

o Shift the responsibility for constructing the extension of Weimer Road from 
the private to public sector, should that become necessary; 

o Require the petitioner to comply with the buffering standards in the UDO for 
the perennial stream and wetlands that run east/west, but not the graded and 
developed drainage way that runs north/south through the site; 

o Incorporate all the relevant former conditions of approval into the 
Preliminary Plan (which included: dedication of land for a fire station, a 
prohibition of direct access of commercial properties to Tapp Road, 
evaluation and remediation (if necessary) of storm water facilities at the 
Surgery Center, as well as other conditions); and 

o Delegate  review of projects in the life and health sciences area (Area A) to 
staff and review of the 3.9 commercial area (Area B) to the Plan 
Commission. 

 
 
 
 



Accompanying Resolution of the Plan Commission 
 
After two hearings, the Plan Commission forwarded the petition to the Council 
with a favorable recommendation by a vote of 6-3.  Because the funding burden for 
the possible extension of Weimer Road through the southern parcel would shift 
from the private to the public sector, the Plan Commission also voted unanimously 
to send a resolution to the Council and Redevelopment Commission regarding the 
funding of that extension. That resolution “supports the concept of creating a 
public funding source that could be used to build, if necessary, at some future time, 
the Weimer Road extension south of this proposed development” and recommends 
that the City “investigate TIF financing as a possible” means of funding this 
project. 
 

 
Happy Birthday Nadia LaMantia (Intern for City Clerk)  



Posted & Distributed:  02 February 2007 

NOTICE AND AGENDA FOR 
COMMON COUNCIL REGULAR SESSION 

7:30 P.M., WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 7, 2007 
COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

SHOWERS BUILDING, 401 NORTH MORTON 
 
 

 
 
I. ROLL CALL 
 
II. AGENDA SUMMATION 
 
III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES FOR: None 
 
IV. REPORTS FROM: 
 1.  Councilmembers 
 2.  The Mayor and City Offices 

3.  Council Committees 
 4.  Public 
 
V. APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS 
 
VI. LEGISLATION FOR SECOND READING AND RESOLUTIONS 
 

None 
 
VII. LEGISLATION FOR FIRST READING 
 

1. Appropriation Ordinance 07-01  To Specially Appropriate From the General Fund Expenditures Not 
Otherwise Appropriated  (Appropriating Funds from the General Fund for Animal Care & Control) 
 
2. Ordinance 07-02  To Amend the Bloomington Zoning Maps from Q to PUD and to Adopt the 
Preliminary Plan for the Southern Indiana Health Sciences Park Planned Unit Development – Re: 2401 
West Tapp Road (Southern Indiana Medical Park II, LLC, Petitioner) 
 

VIII. PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR (This section of the agenda will be limited to 25 
minutes maximum, with each speaker limited to 5 minutes) 

 
 IX. ADJOURNMENT 



PPoosstteedd  aanndd  DDiissttrriibbuutteedd::  FFrriiddaayy,,  FFeebbrruuaarryy  22,,  22000077  

 

Monday, February 5, 2007 
 
5:00 pm Redevelopment Commission, McCloskey 
5:00 pm Utilities Service Board, IU Research Park, 501 N. Morton, Room 100B 
5:30 pm Bicycle & Pedestrian Safety Commission Work Session, Hooker 
 
Tuesday,  February 6, 2007 
 
12:00 pm Public Safe Routes to School, McCloskey 
5:30 pm Bloomington Public Transportation Corporation, Transportation Center, 130 W. Grimes Lane 
5:30 pm Board of Public Works, Council Chambers 
6:00 pm Roundtable Discussion on Women of Color in the Workplace, Fountain Square Ballroom, 101 W. Kirkwood  
7:30 pm Telecommunications Council, Council Chambers 
 
Wednesday, February 7, 2007 
 
12:00 pm Bloomington Urban Enterprise Association, McCloskey 
5:30 pm Black History Month Men of Color Fashion Show Committee, Dunlap 
7:30 pm Common Council Regular Session, Council Chambers 
 
Thursday, February 8, 2007 
 
12:00 pm Housing Network, McCloskey 
3:30 pm Bloomington Historic Preservation Commission, McCloskey 
5:30 pm West 3rd St. Information Meeting, Council Chambers 
6:00 pm Neighborhood Improvement Grant, McCloskey 
7:00 pm Inclusive Recreation Advisory Council, Parks and Recreation, Showers Building Suite 250 
 
Friday,   February 9, 2007 
 
1:30 pm Metropolitan Planning Organization Technical Advisory Committee, McCloskey 
 
                        
Saturday, February 10, 2007 
 
10:00 am Unity Summit for High School Students, Ivy Tech Community College, 200 Daniels Way 
 
                        Happy Birthday, Nadia LaMantia, City Clerk Intern! 
 
Sunday, February 11, 2007 
 
2:00 pm Men of Color: Men of Style Fashion Extravaganza, Monroe County Public Library Auditorium, 303 E.  

Kirkwood 

 

 

  
 
Office of the Common Council 
(p:)  812.349.3409 
(f:)  812. 349.3570 
council@bloomington.in.gov 
www.bloomington.in.gov/council 

 
 
To:       Council Members 
From:  Council Office 
Re:        Calendar for the Week of February 5-11, 2007 
 

    

City of 
 Bloomington 

Indiana 

 City Hall 
401 N. Morton St. 
Post Office Box 100 
Bloomington, Indiana  47402 

 



APPROPRIATION ORDINANCE 07-01 
 

TO SPECIALLY APPROPRIATE FROM THE GENERAL FUND EXPENDITURES 
NOT OTHERWISE APPROPRIATED 

(Appropriating Funds from the General Fund for Animal Care & Control) 
 
WHEREAS, the Animal Care and Control Division has received and wishes to expend a 

$5,555 grant for a new HVAC system at the Animal Shelter; 
 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT HEREBY ORDAINED BY THE COMMON COUNCIL OF THE 
CITY OF BLOOMINGTON, MONROE COUNTY, INDIANA, THAT: 
 
SECTION I. For the expenses of said municipal corporation, the following additional sums of 
money are hereby appropriated and ordered set apart from the funds herein named and for the 
purposes herein specified, subject to the laws governing the same: 

 
 AMOUNT REQUESTED 

General Fund – Animal Care & Control   
 Line 53610 – Repairs and Maintenance – Building $ 5,555 
 Total General Fund – Animal Care & Control  5,555 
    

 
SECTION II.  This ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after its passage by the 
Common Council of the City of Bloomington and approval by the Mayor. 
 
PASSED AND ADOPTED by the Common Council of the City of Bloomington, Monroe 
County, Indiana, upon this ______ day of ___________________, 2007. 
 
 
 ________________________ 
  DAVE ROLLO, President 
  Bloomington Common Council 
ATTEST: 
 
 
____________________ 
REGINA MOORE, Clerk 
City of Bloomington 
 
PRESENTED by me to the Mayor of the City of Bloomington, Monroe County, Indiana, upon 
this ______ day of ______________________, 2007. 
 
 
_____________________ 
REGINA MOORE, Clerk 
City of Bloomington 
 
SIGNED and APPROVED by me upon this _______ day of ______________________, 2007. 
 
 
 ________________________ 
 MARK KRUZAN, Mayor 
 City of Bloomington 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

SYNOPSIS 
 
This ordinance appropriates $5,555 from the General Fund – Animal Care & Control for a grant 
in order to purchase a new HVAC system for the Animal Shelter. 



 
MARK KRUZAN  SUSAN CLARK
MAYOR CONTROLLER

CITY OF BLOOMINGTON CONTROLLER’S OFFICE

401 N Morton St p 812.349.3412
Post Office Box 100 f  812.349.3456
Bloomington IN  47402 controller@bloomington.in.gov

 
Memorandum 

 
To: Council Members 
From: Susan Clark, Controller 
Date: January 31, 2007 
Re: Appropriation Ordinance 07-01 

 
General Fund – Animal Care & Control.  The Animal Care & Control 
Division has received a $5,555 grant from Petsmart Charities.  Director Laurie 
Ringquist has requested authorization to use the grant funds for a new HVAC 
system at the Animal Shelter. 
 

 
Feel free to contact me by email at clarks@bloomington.in.gov or by phone at 349-
3412 at any time. 



 
 

ORDINANCE 07-02 
 

TO AMEND THE BLOOMINGTON ZONING MAPS FROM Q TO PUD 
AND TO ADOPT THE PRELIMINARY PLAN FOR 

THE SOUTHERN INDIANA HEALTH SCIENCES PARK  
PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT 

Re: 2401 West Tapp Road 
 (Southern Indiana Medical Park II, LLC, Petitioner) 

 
 
WHEREAS, on May 1, 1995 the Common Council adopted Ordinance 95-21,  which 

repealed and replaced Title 20 of the Bloomington Municipal Code entitled 
“Zoning”, including the incorporated zoning maps, and Title 21, entitled 
“Land Use and Development;” and 

 
WHEREAS, in January of 2007 the City adopted Ordinance 06-24 which repealed and 

replaced Ordinance 95-21 and the incorporated zoning maps and which took 
effect on February 12, 2007, a date falling after the Plan Commission’s 
consideration of this case but prior to the Common Council’s action on same; 
and 

 
WHEREAS, the property at 2401 West Tapp Road has retained its designation as Quarry 

(Q) zoning district in both of the zoning ordinances described above; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Plan Commission has considered this case, PUD-29-06, and recommended 

that the petitioners, Southern Indiana Medical Park II, LLC, be granted a 
rezone of the property located at 2401 West Tapp Road from Quarry (Q) to 
Planned Unit Development (PUD) and approval of the preliminary plan for 
the Southern Indiana Health Sciences Park PUD.  The Plan Commission 
thereby requests that the Common Council consider this petition; 

 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT HEREBY ORDAINED BY THE COMMON COUNCIL OF THE 
CITY OF BLOOMINGTON, MONROE COUNTY, INDIANA, THAT: 
 
SECTION I.  Through the authority of IC 36-7-4 and pursuant to Chapter 20.04 of the Bloomington 
Municipal Code, the property located at 2401 West Tapp Road be rezoned from Quarry (Q) to 
Planned Unit Development (PUD) and that the preliminary plan and the list of permitted uses be 
approved.  The property is further described as follows: 
 
The following described real estate in Monroe County, State of Indiana, to-wit:  The Northwest 
quarter of Section18, Township 8 North, Range 1 West, also the West half of the Northwest quarter 
of the Northeast quarter of Section 18, Township 8 North, Range 1 West, except the following 
described part thereof, to-wit:  Beginning at the Northeast corner of said tract of land, running thence 
South 40 rods; thence West 36 feet; thence northeast to a point on the North line of said described 
real estate one rod West of the place of beginning; thence east one rod to the place of beginning. 
 
ALSO, the West half of the Southwest quarter of the Northeast quarter of said Section 18, Township 
8 North Range 1 West. 
 
ALSO, a part of the East half of the Northwest quarter of the Northeast quarter of Section 18, 
Township 8 North, Range 1 West, described as follows, to-wit:  Beginning at the Southwest corner 
of said tract of land; thence running North 40 rods; thence East 36 feet; thence Southwest to a point 
on the South line of said tract of land, 1 rod East of the place of beginning; thence West 1 rod to the 
place of beginning. 
 
EXCEPTING THEREFROM: a part of the Northwest quarter of Section 18, Township 8 North, 
Range 1 West, Monroe County, Indiana, described as follows:  Beginning at the Southwest corner of 
said quarter section; thence North 00 degrees 18 minutes 31 seconds West 2640.94 feet along the 
west line of said quarter section to a Southern boundary of Tapp Road; thence Northeasterly 32.93 
feet along said Southern boundary to the North line of said quarter section; thence South 89 degrees 



 
 

52 minutes 00 seconds East 267.53 feet along said North line to a South boundary of Tapp Road; 
thence Easterly 134.93 feet along said South boundary to a Southern boundary of Tapp Road; thence 
Southeasterly 99.33 feet along said Southern boundary to a South boundary of Tapp Road; thence 
Easterly 75.24 feet along said South boundary; thence South 77 degrees 38 minutes 45 seconds West 
238.18 feet; thence South 50 degrees 23 minutes 08 seconds West 124.40 feet; thence South 00 
degrees 12 minutes 00 seconds East 250 feet; thence South 07 degrees 47 minuets 41 seconds East 
151.33 feet; thence South 00 degrees 12 minutes 00 seconds East 1150 feet; thence South 05 degrees 
54 minutes 38 seconds East 251.25 feet; thence South 04 degrees 33 minutes 49 seconds West 
301.04 feet; thence South 00 degrees 12 minutes 00 seconds East 406.69 feet to the South line of 
said quarter section; thence North 89 degrees 16 minutes 00 seconds West 295.02 feet along said 
South line to the point of beginning. 
 
ALSO EXCEPTING THEREFROM:  Lot Number One of 2300 Tapp Road Subdivision, being a 
part of Section 18, Township 8 North, Range 1 West, in Monroe County, Indiana, as shown by the 
plat thereof recorded in Plat Cabinet “B”, Envelope 325, in the office of the Recorder of Monroe 
County, Indiana. 
 
ALSO EXCEPTING THEREFROM:  A part of the Northwest quarter of Section 18, Township 8 
North, Range 1 West, Monroe County, Indiana described as follows:  Beginning at a point that is 
609.61 feet South 88 degrees 38 minutes 01 second East of the Northwest corner of said Northwest 
quarter, said point being on the North line of said Northwest quarter and in Tapp Road; thence South 
88 degrees 38 minutes 01 second East over and along said North line for a distance of 1136.44 feet; 
thence South 01 degree 49 minutes 58 seconds East for a distance of 1108.71 feet; thence North 88 
degrees 38 minutes 01 second West for a distance of 1177.49 feet to the East right of way of Indiana 
State Road #37; thence Northerly over and along said right of way by the following courses and 
distances: North 00 degrees 12 minutes 00 seconds West 571.61 feet; thence North 07 degrees 47 
minutes 41 seconds West; 151.33 feet; thence North 00 degrees 12 minutes 00 seconds West 250.00 
feet; thence North 50 degrees 23 minutes 08 seconds East 124.40 feet; thence North 78 degrees 05 
minutes 33 seconds East 238.18 feet to the point of beginning. 
 
ALSO EXCEPTING THEREFROM:  A part of the southwest quarter of the Northwest quarter and a 
part of the West half of the Southwest quarter of the Northeast quarter of Section 18, Township 8 
North, Range 1 West, Monroe County, Indiana described as follows:  Beginning at a point on the 
East line of said West half of the Southwest quarter of the Northeast quarter of said Section 18, said 
point being 583.86 feet South 01 degree 07 minutes 12 seconds East of the Northeast corner of said 
half quarter quarter; thence South 01 degree 07 minutes 12 seconds East for a distance of 723.29 feet 
to the Southeast corner of said half quarter quarter; thence North 89 degrees 04 minutes 15 seconds 
West over and along the East-West half section line of said Section 18 for a distance of 1713.54 feet; 
thence North 00 degree 55 minutes 45 seconds East for a distance of 728.23 feet; thence North 89 
degrees 32 minutes 56 seconds East for a distance of 762.29 feet; thence North for a distance of 
401.89 feet; thence East for a distance of 259.31 feet; thence South 00 degrees 26 minutes 13 
seconds East for a distance of 494.67 feet; thence East for a distance of 661.15 feet to the point of 
beginning.  Containing after all exceptions 100.94 acres more or less. 
 
SECTION II. The Preliminary Plan shall be attached hereto and made a part thereof. 
 
SECTION III. This ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after its passage by the 
Common Council and approval by the Mayor. 
 
SECTION IV.  If any section, sentence or provision of this ordinance, or the application thereof to 
any person or circumstances shall be declared invalid, such invalidity shall not affect any other 
section, sentence, provision or application that can be given effect without the invalid provision or 
application, and to this end the provisions of this ordinance are intended and declared to be 
severable. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 
PASSED AND ADOPTED by the Common Council of the City of Bloomington, Monroe County, 
Indiana, upon this ______ day of ___________________, 2007. 
 
 
…………………………………………………………….……….________________________ 
…………………………………………………………….……….DAVE ROLLO, President 
……………………………………………………………………   Bloomington Common Council 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
____________________ 
REGINA MOORE, Clerk 
City of Bloomington 
 
PRESENTED by me to the Mayor of the City of Bloomington, Monroe County, Indiana, upon this 
______ day of ______________________, 2007. 
 
 
 
_____________________ 
REGINA MOORE, Clerk 
City of Bloomington 
 
SIGNED and APPROVED by me upon this _______ day of ______________________, 2007. 
 
 
 
…………………………………………………………….……… ________________________ 
…………………………………………………………….……… MARK KRUZAN, Mayor 
…………………………………………………………….………   City of Bloomington 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

SYNOPSIS 
 
 
This ordinance rezones approximately 101 acres on West Tapp Road from Quarry to Planned 
Unit Development and approves a preliminary plan for the Southern Indiana Health Sciences 
Park. This PUD allows for a mix of office and industrial uses, as well as accessory commercial 
uses and preserves 59 acres of forested land.  









Interdepartmental Memo 
 
To:  Members of the Common Council 
From:  James Roach, AICP, Senior Zoning Planner 
Subject:  Case # PUD-29-06 
Date:  January 24, 2007 
 
Attached are the staff reports, petitioner’s statements, maps, and exhibits which 
pertain to Plan Commission Case # PUD-29-06.  The Plan Commission voted   
6-3 to send this petition to the Common Council with a favorable 
recommendation. 
 
REQUEST: The petitioner is requesting a rezoning of approximately 101 acres 
from Quarry (Q) to Planned Unit Development (PUD) and preliminary plan 
approval for medical office, health science, commercial and industrial uses, to be 
known as the Southern Indiana Health Science Park.   
 
SITE INFORMATION: 
 
Area:     101 acres 
Current Zoning:   Q 
GPP Designation:  Employment Center & State Road 37/Tapp Road 

Subarea 
Existing Land Use:  Vacant, mostly wooded, abandoned quarries  
Proposed Land Use:  Medical offices, professional offices, light industrial, 

commercial and 46.84 acres of preserved land 
Surrounding Uses: North: vacant, mostly wooded, industrial land 

West:  Single family residential (Across SR 37) 
East:  Single family residence, Clear Creek 

Trail, active quarry 
 Northwest: Medical offices (Southern Indiana 

Medical Park) 
South: vacant industrially zoned land (Bill 

Brown PUD) 
 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY: The Plan Commission reviewed petitions for this 101 
acre property, currently zoned Quarry (Q), in the fall of 2003, the spring of 2004 
and summer of 2006.  These petitions were for a similar style development.  The 
first petition received a positive recommendation from the Plan Commission, but 
was withdrawn before action by the Common Council. The second petition was 
forwarded to the Common Council with no recommendation and was 
subsequently denied by the Council due to concerns about a proposed inpatient 
medical clinic use. The third petition was forwarded to the Common Council with 
a positive recommendation and was subsequently denied by the Council due to 
concerns about road construction and development on the ridge top of the 
southern half of the property. At that time, the Council stated their willingness to 



favorably consider an amended petition that preserved the area south of the 
creek, formerly known as Phase II, with only dedication of a right-of-way for a 
future extension of Weimer Road.  
 
Since denial of the last petition, the petitioner has worked to address the 
concerns of the Council.  The petitioner proposes to rezone the property from Q 
to PUD and is requesting approval of a preliminary plan. The Plan Commission 
voted 6-3 to recommend approval of this PUD to the Council. This PUD would 
include a mix of professional and medical offices, clinics, industrial and 
commercial uses. It also includes preservation of 59 acres of environmentally 
sensitive land, or approximately 58% of the property.      
 
The property can be broken down into two main areas; 37 acres of cleared land 
along Tapp Rd. and 65 acres of wooded land south of the creek.  The 65 acre 
area also contains steeply wooded ravines, a stream with a wooded riparian 
corridor, a wetland area, abandoned quarries (some partially filled) and several 
scattered sinkholes.  
 
GROWTH POLICIES PLAN ANALYSIS: The GPP designates this 101 acre site 
as an “Employment Center.”  This designation was placed on the property 
because of its location adjacent to the Southern Indiana Medical Park and its 
access to State Road 37. Specifically, staff notes the following passages (page 
37 of the GPP): 
 

• The Employment Center district should contain a mix of office and 
industrial uses providing large-scale employment opportunities for the 
Bloomington community and surrounding region. 

• Employment Center land uses should focus on corporate headquarters 
and industrial uses, which will provide a stable employment base for the 
greater Bloomington community. 

• The commercial uses integrated within an employment center must be at 
a scale that serves the employment center but does not generate 
significant additional business from the community at large. 

• Development phasing must emphasize the creation of the office and 
industrial base before the commercial areas are developed to serve them. 

• Locations with easy access to State Road 37 should be emphasized in 
efforts to recruit Employment Center site users.  Development of 
employment center sites shall be consistent with the policies outlined in 
the State Road 37 Corridor Plan, which is referenced in this document. 

 
In addition to these general polices toward employment areas, the State Road 
37/Tapp Road Subarea provides specific policy guidance for the development of 
this property. The subarea includes recommendations concerning land use, 
urban services and site design.  Specifically, staff notes the following passages 
(page 48 of the GPP): 
 



• Medical and corporate office land uses are recommended with light 
manufacturing and site-serving retail also being permitted. Medical offices 
are particularly desired east of the Southern Indiana Medical Park, while 
corporate offices should be considered along the State Road 37 frontage 
near Fullerton Pike. 

• The Master Thoroughfare Plan designates a new north-south Secondary 
Collector through this Subarea to form a realigned four-way intersection at 
Weimer Rd. This roadway should not negatively impact or intrude on high 
quality and environmentally sensitive areas on this property. 

• If State Road 37 is designated a limited access highway, then further 
planning should consider the closure of the Tapp Rd. intersection with 
State Road 37, along with a full interchange developing at the Fullerton 
Pike intersection. 

• For property fronting State Road 37, site planning controls should be 
emphasized, including a 360 degree building profile along the highway. 
The presence of parking lots should be limited along SR 37. 

• Maintenance of the existing woodland buffer along sections of State Road 
37 is critical. The preferred width of this buffer should be at least 100 feet. 

• Pedestrian connections should be emphasized between developments 
bordering either side of the Clear Creek floodplain. Additional integration 
of pedestrian connections with the Clear Creek Trail is a required site 
design element. 

• Site design should take into account and reflect the sensitive nature of the 
Subarea, especially areas with heavy woodland, steep slopes, and karst. 
Conservation of these areas as greenspace is a required feature, and can 
significantly enhance the attractiveness of business park development. 

 
PUD REVIEW ISSUES: 
 
LAND USE AREAS: The Plan Commission approved a range of uses for the 
PUD, which can be broken down as follows: 
 
Area A: This area includes the majority of the developable land in the PUD.  
Proposed uses include a mix of professional and medical offices and clinics and 
light industrial uses.  
 
Area B: This area includes 3.9 acres for commercial development.  The petitioner 
proposes that there be a maximum of 20,000 square feet of commercial space in 
this area. Proposed land uses are as follows: 

• Drug store 
• Convenience store 
• Coffee shop 
• Retail services in enclosed buildings 
• Financial Institutions (with drive through) 
• Dwelling units on the second floor 

 



Offices: Medical and professional offices are expected to be the primary land 
use in this development. The GPP recommends that employment centers contain 
a mix of office and industrial uses that would provide employment opportunities 
for the community and the region.  The GPP specifically notes that “Medical 
offices are particularly desired east of the Southern Indiana Medical Park.” 
 
Commercial Uses: The Plan Commission approved a commercial component to 
this development that would include up to 3.9 acres and 20,000 square feet of 
commercial space along Tapp Road. The GPP states that the primary land use 
for this area should be “a mix of office and industrial uses providing large-scale 
employment opportunities” and should “focus on corporate headquarters and 
industrial uses.”  The GPP goes on to say that any commercial uses in this area 
should be integrated into the employment center, “must be at a scale that serves 
the employment center but does not generate significant additional business from 
the community at large” and that “supporting commercial and residential 
components only [be] as dictated by the primary employment use.” 
 
The Plan Commission found that the proposed 20,000 square feet and limited 
uses were enough to ensure that this commercial space is “site serving.”  Below 
is a list of several retail centers and their comparative square footages. The Plan 
commission determined that the proposed 20,000 square feet of commercial 
space would ensure that the uses are in keeping with the “site serving” policies of 
the GPP.  
 

• The Shoppes (College Mall Road):    37,000 s.f.  
• Crosstown Shopping Center (E. 10th Street):   35,000 
• Renwick Commercial:      22,000 total 
• Whitehall Park (b-shops) (W. 3rd St.):    20,000 each 
• South Dunn Street PUD:      15,000 total 
• Colstone Square (3rd St. and Dunn):   12,000 
• McDoel Grocery (Thomson Area PUD):    5,500 

 
Fire Station: The petitioner has agreed to dedicate 1.5 acres of land for a new 
City fire station. In consultation with the City’s Fire Chief, this land is desirable for 
a fire station because it is surrounded by other land inside of the City Limits, it 
has convenient access to SR 37 and neighborhoods to the west of SR 37, and it 
would be centrally located within this employment center. The petitioner agreed 
to dedicate the fire station land with the first final plat for this development.  The 
parcel to be dedicated must have direct access to the Weimer Road extension. 
 
Preservation Areas: The Plan Commission approved a preliminary plan that 
would preserve approximately 59 acres or approximately 58% of the property.  
This acreage includes all of the land south of the creek except for the dedicated 
road right-of-way for a future extension of Weimer Road. This preservation area 
includes all slopes greater than 18%, several karst features, the bottom land and 



wetland around the stream, several wooded ravines, formerly quarried land and 
the GPP recommended 100 foot buffer along SR 37. 
 
The petitioner analyzed the 59 acre preservation area to determine how much of 
this acreage would have to be preserved based strictly on Zoning Ordinance 
requirements.  Of these 59 acres, 28 acres are required to be protected based on 
the presence of wetlands, steep slopes or karst features.  This means the 
remaining acreage, 31 acres, are being protected above code requirements.  
This additional preservation commitment accounts for 53% of the total preserved 
area and 31% of the property as a whole.    
 
As with the previous petitions on this property, the petitioner could gift the 
preserved areas to a “preservation organization.” This is similar to preserved land 
in other recent developments, such as “Latimer Woods” and Lots 2 & 4 of the 
Canterbury Park subdivision, all of which were gifted to the Community 
Foundation of Bloomington. Possible preservation groups include the 
Bloomington Parks Foundation, the Community Foundation and the Sycamore 
Land Trust. The petitioner has left open the possibility of designating the 
preserved area as “common area,” to be owned by the lot owners. The petitioner 
has agreed that either the recipient of the gifted land be finalized prior to 
recording of the first plat or this land will be platted as common area with a 
conservation easement.  All plats shall reference the definition and restrictions of 
“conservancy easement” as contained within the new Unified Development 
Ordinance (UDO), with the slight modification recommended by the 
Environmental Commission and listed as condition #1. 
 
At the recommendation of the Environmental Commission, the petitioner has 
agreed to abide by the new UDO requirements for buffers from perennial streams 
and wetlands for the stream that runs from west to east though the center of the 
property. This commitment excludes the drainageway that runs north-south 
through the western part of the property that has been shown as graded and 
developed through all previous versions of this petition.  
 
SITE DESIGN: 
 
Weimer Road Extension: The GPP and the Thoroughfare Plan call for a 
primary collector “frontage road” to be constructed through this property from the 
future Weimer and Tapp Rd. intersection to Fullerton Pike.  This road could also 
serve as property access for other parcels along SR 37. If SR 37 is upgraded to 
a controlled access highway, a Weimer Rd. extension could provide a direct local 
street connection from Fullerton Pike to W. 2nd Street.   
 
During deliberations concerning the previous petition, the Common Council 
indicated its strong preference for preservation of the wooded land instead of 
construction of this frontage road and additional Employment Center 
development.  The Council stated that a frontage road was not needed at this 



time due to the environmental sensitivity of the land south of the creek and the 
uncertainty concerning the future of SR 37. With approval of this revised petition, 
the extension of Weimer Road would have to be funded by the public sector 
some time in the future if it is deemed necessary for connectivity. 
 
The alignment of the right of way for the Weimer Rd. extension as shown on the 
preliminary plan map matches the realignment of the road north of Tapp Rd. as 
proposed by the Engineering Department.  This alignment also places the right-
of-way west (upstream) of the delineated wetland and along the top of the ridge 
between the preserved parcels. Until the roundabout construction is completed 
by the City at Tapp Road and the Weimer extension, lots within the development 
shall utilize South Deborah Drive for access.  No lot shall be permitted direct 
access to W. Tapp Road.  
 
In order to ensure that there will be adequate land available for possible future 
construction of the Weimer Rd extension, the Plan Commission approved a 20 
foot temporary construction easement on either side of the dedicated road right-
of-way. This temporary easement would allow for any needed grading associated 
with road construction that could not be contained in the 70 foot wide right-of-
way.  
 
Right-of-way dedication: A right-of-way dedication of 50’ from the centerline of 
W. Tapp Road is required per the Thoroughfare Plan.  The petitioner has 
committed to dedicating sufficient right-of-way at the intersection of W. Tapp 
Road and the Weimer Road extension to accommodate the roundabout 
proposed by the City of Bloomington. 
 
Phasing: It is anticipated that grading for this development, unlike with the 
previous petition, will occur as a single phase. Individual lots would be developed 
separately. Future Final Plans for Area A uses will be reviewed by the Planning 
Staff, while Final Plans for Area B uses will be reviewed by the Plan Commission. 
 
State Road 37 Buffer: The petitioner has provided the 100 foot wide buffer 
adjacent to State Road 37 as recommended by GPP and the State Road 
37/Tapp Road Subarea. This are is wooded and would remain undisturbed as 
part of the 59 acre preservation area. 
 
Utilities: A schematic utility plan has been submitted to CBU and found to be 
acceptable. Water service will be provided off of an existing 20” main in Tapp Rd. 
An existing sanitary sewer main that crosses west to east, just north of the creek, 
is undersized.  This line will be replaced with a new, oversized main. Sewage will 
flow to the northeast and connect to the Southwest Interceptor near the 
intersection of Tapp and Weimer Rd. The existing sanitary sewer main located 
on the adjacent property to the east will be abandoned.  
 



Stormwater: A schematic stormwater plan has been submitted to CBU and is 
under review. This plan includes stormwater detention just north of the creek 
channel and tree line.   
 
With this petition, and with previous petitions for the property, there was concern 
raised by a downstream property owner. This property owner requested 
consideration for his flooding problems in development of the PUD proposal.  
The petitioner agreed to study and evaluate the storm water detention facility in 
the adjoining Southern Indiana Medical Park and modify that facility as needed to 
meet current detention design standards. 
 
CONCLUSIONS: The Plan Commission found that this petition met the goals 
and objectives of the GPP. Both this petition and the previous one proposed 
medical and professional offices, light industrial and accessory commercial uses 
which are consistent with the “employment” designation of the property.  The 
Plan Commission agreed with the Council and found that construction of any 
uses south of the creek would be detrimental to the environmentally sensitive 
areas. They found that the extension of Weimer Road would be necessary only 
at such time as this property is built out, the property to the south is built out, and 
access is changed along SR 37. While the proposed location of the frontage road 
and crossing of the creek is consistent with the Thoroughfare Plan and the GPP, 
the Plan Commission agreed with the Council that preservation of the southern 
59 acres in its entirety outweighs the public sector expense of constructing the 
road if it is ever deemed necessary in the future. 
 
RECOMMENDATION: The Plan Commission voted 6-3 to send this petition to 
the Common Council with a favorable recommendation with the following 
conditions: 
 

1. Recorded Conservancy Easements within this PUD shall be defined as 
follows: “An easement that prohibits any land-disturbing activities within a 
defined area.” 

 



Interdepartmental Memo 
 
To:  Members of the Common Council 
From:  James Roach, AICP, Senior Zoning Planner 
Subject:  Plan Commission Resolution Concerning Weimer Road 

Extension 
Date:  January 24, 2007 
 
The Plan Commission voted 8-0 to forward a resolution to the Common Council 
and Redevelopment Commission. This resolution concerned the public funding of 
the Weimer Road extension.  The resolution reads as follows: 
 

 “Be it resolved that the Plan Commission supports the concept of creating 
a public funding source that could be used to build, if necessary, at some 
future time, the Weimer Road extension south of this proposed 
development.  [The Plan Commission] further recommends that the City 
Council and Redevelopment Commission investigate TIF financing as a 
possible public funding source for this purpose.” 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Petitioner Materials 



 
 
 
 
December 18, 2006 
 
City of Bloomington Plan Commission     
C/o James Roach, Senior Zoning Planner 
P. O. Box 100 
Bloomington, IN  47402 
 
Re:  Indiana Health Sciences Park – 103 acres 
 PUD Rezone Petition Supplemental Submission #2 
    
 
Dear Jim and Plan Commissioners, 
 
 We are making several refinements to the petition to incorporate Planning 
Staff recommendations. These include; 
 

• Clarification that the 1.5 acre dedication for a fire station will take place 
with the first final plat and that the dedicated parcel will have direct access 
to the Weimer Road extension.  

• The right of way dedication for the Weimer Road extension will include 
sufficient right of way to accommodate the roundabout currently proposed 
by the City of Bloomington at Tapp and Weimer Roads.  

• Until the roundabout construction is completed by the City at Tapp Road 
and the Weimer extension, lots within the development shall utilize South 
Deborah drive for access.  

• We are requesting that final plans in area A be reviewed by the Planning 
Staff and that final plans for the 3.9 acre area B commercial parcel shall be 
reviewed by the Plan Commission.  

• We will either finalize the recipient of the 59 acres south of the creek prior 
to recording the first final plat for the property or will plat the land as 
common area with a conservancy easement. All plats shall reference the 
definition and restrictions of “conservancy easement” as contained within 
the draft of the Unified Development Ordinance (UDO). 

• All final plans shall abide by the UDO requirements for buffers from 
perennial streams and wetlands for the stream that runs from west to east 
though the center of the property. No buffers are proposed for the storm 
drainage that runs southerly from Tapp Road west of the proposed 
Weimer Road until it gets to the wetland buffer area in the large valley.  
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            Thank you for your continued assistance as we refine this project for the 
second Plan Commission hearing on January 8th, 2006. 
 
 
Very Truly Yours, 
 
 
Stephen L. Smith 
Smith Neubecker & Associates, Inc.     
 
Cc file 4058 M-2 
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BLOOMINGTON PLAN COMMISSION   CASE NO: PUD-29-06 
STAFF REPORT      DATE: January 8, 2006 
LOCATION: 2401 West Tapp Road 
 
PETITIONER:  Southern Indiana Medical Park II, LLC 

2920 McIntyre Dr., Bloomington 
 
COUNSEL:   Smith Neubecker and Associates, Inc. 

453 S. Clarizz Blvd., Bloomington 
 
REQUEST: The petitioner is requesting a rezoning of approximately 101 acres from 
Quarry (Q) to Planned Unit Development (PUD) and preliminary plan approval for 
medical office, health science, commercial and industrial uses to be known as the 
Southern Indiana Health Science Park.   
 
SITE INFORMATION: 
 
Area:     101 acres 
Current Zoning:   Q 
GPP Designation:  Employment Center & State Road 37/Tapp Road Subarea 
Existing Land Use:  Vacant, mostly wooded, abandoned quarries  
Proposed Land Use:  Medical offices, professional offices, light industrial, 

commercial and 59 acres of preserved land 
Surrounding Uses: North: Vacant, mostly wooded, industrial land 

West:  Single family residential (Across SR 37) 
East:  Single family residence, Clear Creek Trail, 

active quarry 
Northwest:  Medical offices (Southern Indiana Medical Park) 
South:  Vacant industrially zoned land (Bill Brown PUD) 

   
REPORT SUMMARY: The property in question is an approximately 101 acre parcel 
bounded by W. Tapp Road to the north, State Road 37 to the west, an undeveloped 
PUD to the south, and a single family house, the Clear Creek floodplain and an active 
limestone quarry to the east. Parts of the property have been logged and quarried in the 
past. 
 
The Plan Commission reviewed petitions for this 101 acre property, currently zoned 
Quarry (Q), in the fall of 2003, the spring of 2004, and the summer of 2006.  These 
petitions were for a similar style development.  The first petition received a positive 
recommendation from the Plan Commission, but was withdrawn before action by the 
Common Council. The second petition was forwarded to the Common Council with no 
recommendation and was subsequently denied by the Council due to concerns about a 
proposed inpatient medical clinic use.   
 
The most recent petition for this property, PUD-06-06, received a positive 
recommendation from the Plan Commission at its September 11, 2006 hearing. 



Subsequently, the Common Council denied the petition at its October 18, 2006 meeting.  
The Council objected to development on the ridge top of the southern half of the 
property and stated their willingness to favorably consider an amended petition that 
preserved the area south of the creek, formerly known as Phase II, with only dedication 
of a right-of-way for a future extension of Weimer Road.  
 
Since the October 18 meeting, the petitioner has worked to address the concerns of the 
Council.  The petitioner proposes to rezone the property from Q to PUD and is 
requesting approval of a preliminary plan. This PUD would include a mix of professional 
and medical offices, clinics, industrial and commercial uses. It also includes 
preservation of 59 acres of environmentally sensitive land, or approximately 58% of the 
property.     The Plan Commission last reviewed this petition on December 4, 2006 and 
did not reach a majority vote (4-2) to forward it on to the Common Council with a waiver 
of the second hearing.  This hearing is the second of two required hearings. Since 
December, the petitioner has agreed to all conditions as listed in the staff report and 
incorporated them into the Preliminary Plan and petitioner’s statement (Letter dated 
12/18/2006).   
 
The property can be broken down into two main areas; 37 acres of cleared land along 
Tapp Rd. and 65 acres of wooded land south of the creek.  The 65 acre area also 
contains steeply wooded ravines, a stream with a wooded riparian corridor, a wetland 
area, abandoned quarries (some partially filled) and several scattered sinkholes.  
 
With this petition, the petitioner is also requesting staff level review of the Business Park 
lots, with Plan Commission review of the Commercial lots. Staff has no objection to this 
request.  
 
GROWTH POLICIES PLAN ANALYSIS: The GPP designates this 101 acre site as an 
“Employment Center.”  This designation was placed on the property because of its 
location adjacent to the Southern Indiana Medical Park and its access to State Road 37. 
Specifically, staff notes the following passages (page 37 of the GPP): 
 

• The Employment Center district should contain a mix of office and industrial uses 
providing large-scale employment opportunities for the Bloomington community 
and surrounding region. 

• Employment Center land uses should focus on corporate headquarters and 
industrial uses, which will provide a stable employment base for the greater 
Bloomington community. 

• The commercial uses integrated within an employment center must be at a scale 
that serves the employment center but does not generate significant additional 
business from the community at large. 

• Development phasing must emphasize the creation of the office and industrial 
base before the commercial areas are developed to serve them. 

• Locations with easy access to State Road 37 should be emphasized in efforts to 
recruit Employment Center site users.  Development of employment center sites 



shall be consistent with the policies outlined in the State Road 37 Corridor Plan, 
which is referenced in this document. 

 
In addition to these general polices toward employment areas, the State Road 37/Tapp 
Road Subarea provides specific policy guidance for the development of this property. 
The subarea includes recommendations concerning land use, urban services and site 
design.  Specifically, staff notes the following passages (page 48 of the GPP): 
 

• Medical and corporate office land uses are recommended with light 
manufacturing and site-serving retail also being permitted. Medical offices are 
particularly desired east of the Southern Indiana Medical Park, while corporate 
offices should be considered along the State Road 37 frontage near Fullerton 
Pike. 

• The Master Thoroughfare Plan designates a new north-south Secondary 
Collector through this Subarea to form a realigned four-way intersection at 
Weimer Rd. This roadway should not negatively impact or intrude on high quality 
and environmentally sensitive areas on this property. 

• If State Road 37 is designated a limited access highway, then further planning 
should consider the closure of the Tapp Rd. intersection with State Road 37, 
along with a full interchange developing at the Fullerton Pike intersection. 

• For property fronting State Road 37, site planning controls should be 
emphasized, including a 360 degree building profile along the highway. The 
presence of parking lots should be limited along SR 37. 

• Maintenance of the existing woodland buffer along sections of State Road 37 is 
critical. The preferred width of this buffer should be at least 100 feet. 

• Pedestrian connections should be emphasized between developments bordering 
either side of the Clear Creek floodplain. Additional integration of pedestrian 
connections with the Clear Creek Trail is a required site design element. 

• Site design should take into account and reflect the sensitive nature of the 
Subarea, especially areas with heavy woodland, steep slopes, and karst. 
Conservation of these areas as greenspace is a required feature, and can 
significantly enhance the attractiveness of business park development. 

 
PUD REVIEW ISSUES: 
 
LAND USE: The petitioner has proposed a range of uses for the PUD which are 
identical to the uses previously reviewed as part of PUD-06-06. The proposed uses are 
broken down into two areas of the PUD and are as follows: 
 
Area A: This area includes the majority of the developable land in the PUD.  Proposed 
uses include a mix of professional and medical offices and clinics and light industrial 
uses.  
 
Area B: This area includes 3.9 acres for commercial development.  The petitioner 
proposes that there be a maximum of 20,000 square feet of commercial space in this 
area. Proposed land uses are as follows: 



• Drug store 
• Convenience store 
• Coffee shop 
• Retail services in enclosed buildings 
• Financial Institutions (with drive through) 
• Dwelling units on the second floor 

 
Offices: Medical and professional offices are expected to be the primary land use in 
this development. The GPP recommends that employment centers contain a mix of 
office and industrial uses that would provide employment opportunities for the 
community and the region.  The GPP specifically notes that “Medical offices are 
particularly desired east of the Southern Indiana Medical Park.” 
 
Commercial Uses: The proposed commercial uses are in line with those proposed as 
PUD-06-06 and includes up to 3.9 acres and 20,000 square feet of commercial space 
along Tapp Road. The GPP states that the primary land use for this area should be “a 
mix of office and industrial uses providing large-scale employment opportunities” and 
should “focus on corporate headquarters and industrial uses.”  The GPP goes on to say 
that any commercial uses in this area should be integrated into the employment center, 
“must be at a scale that serves the employment center but does not generate significant 
additional business from the community at large” and that “supporting commercial and 
residential components only [be] as dictated by the primary employment use.” 
 
Staff finds that the proposed square footage and use limitations are enough to ensure 
that this commercial space is “site-serving.”  Below is a list of several retail centers and 
their comparative square footages.  
 

• The Shoppes (College Mall Road):    37,000 s.f.  
• Crosstown Shopping Center (E. 10th Street):   35,000 
• Renwick Commercial:      22,000 total 
• Whitehall Park (b-shops) (W. 3rd St.):    20,000 each 
• South Dunn Street PUD:      15,000 total 
• Colstone Square (3rd St. and Dunn):   12,000 
• McDoel Grocery (Thomson Area PUD):    5,500 

 
Fire Station: The petitioner has agreed to dedicate 1.5 acres of land for a new City fire 
station. In consultation with the City’s Fire Chief, this land is desirable for a fire station 
because it is surrounded by other land within the municipal boundary, it currently has 
access to SR 37 and neighborhoods to the west of SR 37, and it would be centrally 
located within this employment center. The Plan Commission required with PUD-06-06 
that the fire station land dedication take place with the first final plat for this 
development.  The petitioner has agreed to this timing requirement and agreed to 
dedicate a parcel with direct access to the Weimer Road extension. 
 
Preservation Areas: The petitioner proposes a plan that would preserve approximately 
59 acres or approximately 58% of the property.  This acreage includes all of the land 



south of the creek except for the dedicated road right-of-way for a future extension of 
Weimer Road. This preservation area includes all slopes greater than 18%, several 
karst features, the bottom land and wetland around the stream, several wooded ravines, 
formerly quarried land and the GPP recommended 100 foot buffer along SR 37. 
 
At the request of the Plan Commission, the petitioner analyzed the 59 acre preservation 
area to determine how much of this acreage would have to be preserved based strictly 
on Zoning Ordinance requirements.  Of these 59 acres, 28 acres are required to be 
protected based on the presence of wetlands, steep slopes or karst features.  This 
means the remaining acreage, 31 acres, are proposed for protection due to the 
presence of tree cover and guidance from the Common Council.  This additional 
preservation commitment accounts for 47% of the total preserved area and 31% of the 
property as a whole.    
 
As with the previous petitions on this property, the petitioner could gift the preserved 
areas to a “preservation organization.” This is similar to preserved land in other recent 
developments, such as “Latimer Woods” and Lots 2 & 4 of the Canterbury Park 
subdivision, all of which were gifted to the Community Foundation of Bloomington. 
Possible preservation groups include the Bloomington Parks Foundation, the 
Community Foundation and the Sycamore Land Trust. The petitioner has left open the 
possibility of designating the preserved area as “common area,” to be owned by the lot 
owners. The petitioner has agreed that either the recipient of the gifted land be finalized 
prior to recording of the first plat for the property or this land will be placed as common 
area with a conservation easement.  All plats shall reference the definition and 
restrictions of “conservancy easement” as contained within the draft of the Unified 
Development Ordinance (UDO). 
 
At the recommendation of the Environmental Commission, the petitioner has agreed to 
abide by the UDO requirements for buffers from perennial streams and wetlands for the 
stream that runs from west to east though the center of the property. This commitment 
excludes the draiangeway that runs north-south through the eastern part of the property 
that has always been shown as being graded and developed.  
 
 
SITE DESIGN: 
 
Weimer Road Extension: The GPP and the Thoroughfare Plan call for a primary 
collector “frontage road” to be constructed through this property from the future Weimer 
and Tapp Rd. intersection to Fullerton Pike.  This road is needed to serve as property 
access for the parcels along SR 37. If SR 37 is upgraded to a controlled access 
highway, Weimer Rd. could provide a direct local street connection from Fullerton Pike 
to W. 2nd Street.   
 
During deliberations concerning the previous petition, PUD-06-06, the Common Council 
indicated its strong preference for preservation of the wooded land instead of 
construction of this frontage road.  The Council stated that a frontage road was not 



needed at this time due to that the environmental sensitivity of the land south of the 
creek and the uncertainty concerning the future of SR 37. Approval of this petition  
means that the petitioner and future owners of lots in this development would not be 
obligated to construct the extension of Weimer Road south of the creek, including the 
creek crossing. The extension of Weimer Road would have to be funded by the public 
sector some time in the future when it is deemed necessary for connectivity. 
 
The alignment of the right of way for the Weimer Rd. extension as shown on the 
preliminary plan map matches the realignment of the road north of Tapp Rd. as 
proposed by the Engineering Department.  This alignment also places the right-of-way 
west (upstream) of the delineated wetland and along the top of the ridge between the 
preserved parcels. Until the roundabout construction is completed by the City at Tapp 
Road and the Weimer extension, lots within the development shall utilize South 
Deborah drive for access.  No lot shall be permitted direct access to W. Tapp Road.  
 
In order to ensure that there will be adequate land available for construction of the 
Weimer Rd extension, the petitioner has proposed a 20 foot temporary construction 
easement on either side of the dedicated road right-of-way, as recommended by staff.  
This temporary easement would allow for any needed grading associated with road 
construction that could not be contained in the 70 foot wide right-of-way.  
 
Right-of-way dedication: A right-of-way dedication of 50’ from the centerline of W. 
Tapp Road is required per the Thoroughfare Plan.  The petitioner has committed to 
dedicating sufficient right-of-way at the intersection of W. Tapp Road and the Weimer 
Road extension to accommodate the roundabout proposed by the City of Bloomington. 
 
Phasing: It is anticipated that grading for this development, unlike with the previous 
petition, will occur as a single phase. Individual lots would be developed separately.  
 
Utilities: A schematic utility plan has been submitted to CBU and found to be 
acceptable. Water service will be provided off of an existing 20” main in Tapp Rd. An 
existing sanitary sewer main that crosses west to east, just north of the creek, is 
undersized.  This line will be replaced with a new, oversized main along the eastern 
edge of the property. Sewage will flow to the northeast and connect to the Southwest 
Interceptor near the intersection of Tapp and Weimer Rd. The existing sanitary sewer 
main located on the adjacent property to the east will be abandoned.  
 
Stormwater: A schematic stormwater plan has been submitted to CBU and is under 
review. This plan includes stormwater detention just north of the creek channel and tree 
line. With previous petitions for the property, there was concern raised by a downstream 
property owner. This property owner requested consideration for his flooding problems 
in development of the PUD proposal.  In the PUD Preliminary Plan statement, the 
petitioner agreed to evaluate the stormwater detention facility in the adjoining Southern 
Indiana Medical Park and modify that facility to meet current detention design 
standards.  
 



ENVIRONMENTAL COMMISSION RECOMMENDATIONS: The Bloomington 
Environmental Commission (EC) has made five (5) recommendations concerning this 
development.  The proposed preliminary plan and staff’s recommendations have 
addressed these recommendations as follows:  
 

1. Define all areas called preservation areas as Conservation Easements.  The EC 
recommends that the definition be established at this point in the process and not 
wait until final plat.   

 
Staff response: While the Plat Committee at final plat stage would be the typical 
venue for review of easement location and language, the size and sensitivity of the 
preserved property makes proper preservation imperative with this petition.  At 
staff’s recommendation, the petitioner has agreed to use the definition and 
restrictions of a “Conservancy Easement” as contained within the recently adopted 
Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) for this development. Staff does however 
recommend the minor easement language change as recommended by the EC and 
this is included as condition of approval #1.   

 
2. Because there is no feasible way to construct a building or parking lot 

immediately adjacent to a Conservation Easement without encroaching upon it 
during work, the EC recommends all buildings adjacent to any Conservation 
Easements observe a twenty-five (25) foot building setback from the 
conservancy boundaries.  After construction is complete and the disturbed land is 
stabilized and re-vegetated, there will be no restrictions on that area of land.  The 
EC maintains this point of view because there is very little area in this 
development where it would need to apply.  

 
Staff response: Protection of the environmentally sensitive areas has been 
addressed with the removal of the southern portion of the property from 
development consideration.  Given this change in the PUD, staff does not 
recommend any additional setback, other than that needed to protect specific 
sensitive features per the recently adopted UDO requirements, as agreed to by the 
petitioner. 

 
3. At the time of site design, no matter if they are reviewed by planning staff or the 

Commission, the detention pond(s) should be designed using all native 
phytofiltration-vegetation, and the individual lots should be designed 
incorporating native phytofiltration-vegetated swales or rain gardens to enhance 
cleansing of the stormwater before it enters the creek. 

 
Staff response: At this time it is impossible to determine if redundant water quality 
mitigation features within lots will be necessary to fulfill the requirements for this 
development. As final plans are developed, they will be reviewed by planning staff 
and the engineers with the City Utilities Department to determine compliance with 
IDEM Rule 13.  This may or may not include individual lot water quality features.  

 



4. Although no construction of the Weimer Road extension on the south side of the 
creek is proposed at this time, language should be established now that requires 
the twenty (20) foot temporary construction easement to be re-vegetated with 
native plants and seeds upon completion. 

 
Staff response: While appropriate re-establishment of vegetation with this road 
project is important, Staff does not believe that it should be included as a condition 
of approval.  Any future road construction through the preserved land would be done 
by the City and not by this petitioner.   

 
5. At the time of site design, no matter if they are reviewed by planning staff or the 

Commission, no landscaping plans for individual lots shall incorporate invasive, 
noxious, or detrimental plants. The list of prohibited plants is included in the draft 
UDO. No landscaping plans for individual lots shall incorporate invasive, noxious, 
or detrimental plants.  

 
Staff response: The recently adopted Unified Development Ordinance already 
prohibits invasive, noxious and detrimental plants.   

 
BICYCLE AND PEDESTRIAN SAFETY COMMISSION RECOMMENDATIONS: The 
Bloomington Bicycle and Pedestrian Safety Commission (BPSC) has made two (2) 
recommendations concerning this development.  The proposed preliminary plan and 
staff’s recommendations have addressed these recommendations as follows:  
 

1. Provide bicycle and pedestrian facilities as proposed. 
2. Incorporate new urbanism concepts into the project design including on-street 

parking along Weimer Road. 
 

At this time, no on-street parking is proposed on the Weimer Road extension. Parallel, 
on-street parking, provided appropriate travel lanes are maintained would be in keeping 
with the Thoroughfare Plan. The preliminary plan does propose reduced front setback 
requirements from the current BP and CL zoning standards to ensure a more “building 
forward” type site layout. 
 
Developer Track Record:  The petitioner, Southern Indiana Medical Park II, LLC, has 
no development track record in Bloomington.  This company was the petitioner in the 
previous PUD proposals in this property in 2003 and 2004. Two of the principles of 
Southern Indiana Medical Park II, LLC are Daniel Grossman and Kamal Tiwari. Dr. 
Grossman was a partner in the development of the Southern Indiana Medical Park.  His 
medical office is located at 1101 W. 2nd Street.  This facility has been expanded several 
times.  There are no known zoning violations associated with either of these projects.  
Dr. Tiwari is the principle behind the Pain Management Center of Southern Indiana, 
located at 2920 S. McIntyre Drive in the Southern Indiana Medical Park.  He has no 
development history in Bloomington. Both Dr. Tiwari and Dr. Grossman are involved in 
the development of the Monroe Hospital at the southwest corner of SR 37 and Fullerton 
Pike.  That project is in the Monroe County planning jurisdiction. 



 
CONCLUSIONS: The Plan Commission found that the previous petition, PUD-06-06, 
met the goals and objectives of the GPP. Both this petition and the previous one   
proposed medical and professional offices, light industrial and accessory commercial 
uses which are consistent with the “employment” designation of the property.  The 
Council, however, found that construction of any uses south of the creek would be 
detrimental to the environmentally sensitive areas. They found that the extension of 
Weimer Road would be necessary only at such time as this property is built out, the 
property to the south is built out, and access is changed along SR 37. While the 
proposed location of the frontage road and crossing of the creek is consistent with the 
Thoroughfare Plan and the GPP, the Council believes that preservation of the southern 
59 acres in its entirety outweighs the public sector expense of constructing the road if it 
is ever deemed necessary in the future. 
 
RECOMMENDATION: Despite staff’s disagreement with the Council’s decision on 
PUD-06-06, staff defers to the Council’s judgment and recommends approval of PUD-
29-06 with the following condition of approval: 
 

1. Recorded Conservancy Easements within this PUD shall be defined as follows: 
“An easement that prohibits any land-disturbing activities within a defined area.” 

 
 







BLOOMINGTON PLAN COMMISSION   CASE NO: PUD-29-06 
STAFF REPORT      DATE: December 4, 2006 
LOCATION: 2401 West Tapp Road 
 
PETITIONER:  Southern Indiana Medical Park II, LLC 

2920 McIntyre Dr., Bloomington 
 
COUNSEL:   Smith Neubecker and Associates, Inc. 

453 S. Clarizz Blvd., Bloomington 
 
REQUEST: The petitioner is requesting a rezoning of approximately 101 acres from 
Quarry (Q) to Planned Unit Development (PUD) and preliminary plan approval for 
medical office, health science, commercial and industrial uses to be known as the 
Southern Indiana Health Science Park.   
 
SITE INFORMATION: 
 
Area:     101 acres 
Current Zoning:   Q 
GPP Designation:  Employment Center & State Road 37/Tapp Road Subarea 
Existing Land Use:  Vacant, mostly wooded, abandoned quarries  
Proposed Land Use:  Medical offices, professional offices, light industrial, 

commercial and 59 acres of preserved land 
Surrounding Uses: North: Vacant, mostly wooded, industrial land 

West:  Single family residential (Across SR 37) 
East:  Single family residence, Clear Creek Trail, 

active quarry 
Northwest:  Medical offices (Southern Indiana Medical Park) 
South:  Vacant industrially zoned land (Bill Brown PUD) 

   
REPORT SUMMARY: The property in question is an approximately 101 acre parcel 
bounded by W. Tapp Road to the north, State Road 37 to the west, an undeveloped 
PUD to the south, and a single family house, the Clear Creek floodplain and an active 
limestone quarry to the east. Parts of the property have been logged and quarried in the 
past. 
 
The Plan Commission reviewed petitions for this 101 acre property, currently zoned 
Quarry (Q), in the fall of 2003, the spring of 2004, and the summer of 2006.  These 
petitions were for a similar style development.  The first petition received a positive 
recommendation from the Plan Commission, but was withdrawn before action by the 
Common Council. The second petition was forwarded to the Common Council with no 
recommendation and was subsequently denied by the Council due to concerns about a 
proposed inpatient medical clinic use.   
 
The most recent petition for this property, PUD-06-06, received a positive 
recommendation from the Plan Commission at its September 11, 2006 hearing. 



Subsequently, the Common Council denied the petition at its October 18, 2006 meeting.  
The Council objected to development on the ridge top of the southern half of the 
property and stated their willingness to favorably consider an amended petition that 
preserved the area south of the creek, formerly known as Phase II, with only dedication 
of a right-of-way for a future extension of Weimer Road.  
 
Since the October 18 meeting, the petitioner has worked to address the concerns of the 
Council.  The petitioner proposes to rezone the property from Q to PUD and is 
requesting approval of a preliminary plan. This PUD would include a mix of professional 
and medical offices, clinics, industrial and commercial uses. It also includes 
preservation of 59 acres of environmentally sensitive land, or approximately 58% of the 
property.      
 
The property can be broken down into two main areas; 37 acres of cleared land along 
Tapp Rd. and 65 acres of wooded land south of the creek.  The 65 acre area also 
contains steeply wooded ravines, a stream with a wooded riparian corridor, a wetland 
area, abandoned quarries (some partially filled) and several scattered sinkholes.  
 
With this petition, the petitioner is also requesting a waiver of the required second 
hearing for a PUD rezoning.  Given the considerable review this property has been 
given by staff, Council, Plan Commission and the Environmental Commission, staff has 
no objection to this request.  The petitioner is also requesting staff level review of all 
future final plans, but staff recommends that this exclude the commercial lots. 
 
GROWTH POLICIES PLAN ANALYSIS: The GPP designates this 101 acre site as an 
“Employment Center.”  This designation was placed on the property because of its 
location adjacent to the Southern Indiana Medical Park and its access to State Road 37. 
Specifically, staff notes the following passages (page 37 of the GPP): 
 

• The Employment Center district should contain a mix of office and industrial uses 
providing large-scale employment opportunities for the Bloomington community 
and surrounding region. 

• Employment Center land uses should focus on corporate headquarters and 
industrial uses, which will provide a stable employment base for the greater 
Bloomington community. 

• The commercial uses integrated within an employment center must be at a scale 
that serves the employment center but does not generate significant additional 
business from the community at large. 

• Development phasing must emphasize the creation of the office and industrial 
base before the commercial areas are developed to serve them. 

• Locations with easy access to State Road 37 should be emphasized in efforts to 
recruit Employment Center site users.  Development of employment center sites 
shall be consistent with the policies outlined in the State Road 37 Corridor Plan, 
which is referenced in this document. 

 



In addition to these general polices toward employment areas, the State Road 37/Tapp 
Road Subarea provides specific policy guidance for the development of this property. 
The subarea includes recommendations concerning land use, urban services and site 
design.  Specifically, staff notes the following passages (page 48 of the GPP): 
 

• Medical and corporate office land uses are recommended with light 
manufacturing and site-serving retail also being permitted. Medical offices are 
particularly desired east of the Southern Indiana Medical Park, while corporate 
offices should be considered along the State Road 37 frontage near Fullerton 
Pike. 

• The Master Thoroughfare Plan designates a new north-south Secondary 
Collector through this Subarea to form a realigned four-way intersection at 
Weimer Rd. This roadway should not negatively impact or intrude on high quality 
and environmentally sensitive areas on this property. 

• If State Road 37 is designated a limited access highway, then further planning 
should consider the closure of the Tapp Rd. intersection with State Road 37, 
along with a full interchange developing at the Fullerton Pike intersection. 

• For property fronting State Road 37, site planning controls should be 
emphasized, including a 360 degree building profile along the highway. The 
presence of parking lots should be limited along SR 37. 

• Maintenance of the existing woodland buffer along sections of State Road 37 is 
critical. The preferred width of this buffer should be at least 100 feet. 

• Pedestrian connections should be emphasized between developments bordering 
either side of the Clear Creek floodplain. Additional integration of pedestrian 
connections with the Clear Creek Trail is a required site design element. 

• Site design should take into account and reflect the sensitive nature of the 
Subarea, especially areas with heavy woodland, steep slopes, and karst. 
Conservation of these areas as greenspace is a required feature, and can 
significantly enhance the attractiveness of business park development. 

 
PUD REVIEW ISSUES: 
 
LAND USE: The petitioner has proposed a range of uses for the PUD which are 
identical to the uses previously reviewed as part of PUD-06-06. The proposed uses are 
broken down into two areas of the PUD and are as follows: 
 
Area A: This area includes the majority of the developable land in the PUD.  Proposed 
uses include a mix of professional and medical offices and clinics and light industrial 
uses.  
 
Area B: This area includes 3.9 acres for commercial development.  The petitioner 
proposes that there be a maximum of 20,000 square feet of commercial space in this 
area. Proposed land uses are as follows: 

• Drug store 
• Convenience store 
• Coffee shop 



• Retail services in enclosed buildings 
• Financial Institutions (with drive through) 
• Dwelling units on the second floor 

 
Offices: Medical and professional offices are expected to be the primary land use in 
this development. The GPP recommends that employment centers contain a mix of 
office and industrial uses that would provide employment opportunities for the 
community and the region.  The GPP specifically notes that “Medical offices are 
particularly desired east of the Southern Indiana Medical Park.” 
 
Commercial Uses: The proposed commercial uses are in line with those proposed as 
PUD-06-06 and includes up to 3.9 acres and 20,000 square feet of commercial space 
along Tapp Road. The GPP states that the primary land use for this area should be “a 
mix of office and industrial uses providing large-scale employment opportunities” and 
should “focus on corporate headquarters and industrial uses.”  The GPP goes on to say 
that any commercial uses in this area should be integrated into the employment center, 
“must be at a scale that serves the employment center but does not generate significant 
additional business from the community at large” and that “supporting commercial and 
residential components only [be] as dictated by the primary employment use.” 
 
Staff finds that the proposed square footage and use limitations are enough to ensure 
that this commercial space is “site-serving.”  Below is a list of several retail centers and 
their comparative square footages.  
 

• The Shoppes (College Mall Road):    37,000 s.f.  
• Crosstown Shopping Center (E. 10th Street):   35,000 
• Renwick Commercial:      22,000 total 
• Whitehall Park (b-shops) (W. 3rd St.):    20,000 each 
• South Dunn Street PUD:      15,000 total 
• Colstone Square (3rd St. and Dunn):   12,000 
• McDoel Grocery (Thomson Area PUD):    5,500 

 
Fire Station: The petitioner has agreed to dedicate 1.5 acres of land for a new City fire 
station. In consultation with the City’s Fire Chief, this land is desirable for a fire station 
because it is surrounded by other land within the municipal boundary, it currently has 
access to SR 37 and neighborhoods to the west of SR 37, and it would be centrally 
located within this employment center. The Plan Commission required with PUD-06-06 
that the fire station land dedication take place with the first final plat for this 
development.  The parcel to be dedicated must have direct access to the Weimer Road 
extension. 
 
Preservation Areas: The petitioner proposes a plan that would preserve approximately 
59 acres or approximately 58% of the property.  This acreage includes all of the land 
south of the creek except for the dedicated road right-of-way for a future extension of 
Weimer Road. This preservation area includes all slopes greater than 18%, several 



karst features, the bottom land and wetland around the stream, several wooded ravines, 
formerly quarried land and the GPP recommended 100 foot buffer along SR 37. 
 
At the request of the Plan Commission, the petitioner analyzed the 59 acre preservation 
area to determine how much of this acreage would have to be preserved based strictly 
on Zoning Ordinance requirements.  Of these 59 acres, 28 acres are required to be 
protected based on the presence of wetlands, steep slopes or karst features.  This 
means the remaining acreage, 31 acres, are proposed for protection due to the 
presence of tree cover and guidance from the Common Council.  This additional 
preservation commitment accounts for 47% of the total preserved area and 31% of the 
property as a whole.    
 
Like with the previous petitions on this property, the petitioner could gift the preserved 
areas to a “preservation organization.” This is similar to preserved land in other recent 
developments, such as “Latimer Woods” and Lots 2 & 4 of the Canterbury Park 
subdivision, all of which were gifted to the Community Foundation of Bloomington. 
Possible preservation groups include the Bloomington Parks Foundation, the 
Community Foundation and the Sycamore Land Trust. The petitioner has left open the 
possibility of designating the preserved area as “common area,” to be owned by the lot 
owners. Staff recommends that either the recipient of the gifted land be finalized prior to 
recording of the first plat for the property or this land be placed as common area with a 
conservation easement.  
 
SITE DESIGN: 
 
Weimer Road Extension: The GPP and the Thoroughfare Plan call for a primary 
collector “frontage road” to be constructed through this property from the future Weimer 
and Tapp Rd. intersection to Fullerton Pike.  This road is needed to serve as property 
access for the parcels along SR 37. If SR 37 is upgraded to a controlled access 
highway, Weimer Rd. could provide a direct local street connection from Fullerton Pike 
to W. 2nd Street.   
 
During deliberations concerning the previous petition, PUD-06-06, the Common Council 
indicated its strong preference for preservation of the wooded land instead of 
construction of this frontage road.  The Council stated that a frontage road was not 
needed at this time due to that the environmental sensitivity of the land south of the 
creek and the uncertainty concerning the future of SR 37. Approval of this petition  
means that the petitioner and future owners of lots in this development would not be 
obligated to construct the extension of Weimer Road south of the creek, including the 
creek crossing. The extension of Weimer Road would have to be funded by the public 
sector some time in the future when it is deemed necessary for connectivity. 
 
The alignment of the right of way for the Weimer Rd. extension as shown on the 
preliminary plan map matches the realignment of the road as proposed by the 
Engineering Department.  This alignment also places the right-of-way west (upstream) 
of the delineated wetland and along the top of the ridge between the preserved parcels. 



 
In order to ensure that there will be adequate land available for construction of the 
Weimer Rd extension, the petitioner has proposed a 20 foot temporary construction 
easement on either side of the dedicated road right-of-way, as recommended by staff.  
This temporary easement would allow for any needed grading associated with road 
construction that could not be contained in the 70 foot wide right-of-way.  
 
Phasing: It is anticipated that grading for this development, unlike with the previous 
petition, will occur as a single phase. Individual lots would be developed separately.  
 
Utilities: A schematic utility plan has been submitted to CBU and found to be 
acceptable. Water service will be provided off of an existing 20” main in Tapp Rd. An 
existing sanitary sewer main that crosses west to east, just north of the creek, is 
undersized.  This line will be replaced with a new, oversized main along the eastern 
edge of the property. Sewage will flow to the northeast and connect to the Southwest 
Interceptor near the intersection of Tapp and Weimer Rd. The existing sanitary sewer 
main located on the adjacent property to the east will be abandoned.  
 
Stormwater: A schematic stormwater plan has been submitted to CBU and is under 
review. This plan includes stormwater detention just north of the creek channel and tree 
line. With previous petitions for the property, there was concern raised by a downstream 
property owner. This property owner requested consideration for his flooding problems 
in development of the PUD proposal.  In the PUD Preliminary Plan statement, the 
petitioner agreed to evaluate the stormwater detention facility in the adjoining Southern 
Indiana Medical Park and modify that facility to meet current detention design 
standards.  
 
ENVIRONMENTAL COMMISSION RECOMMENDATIONS: The Bloomington 
Environmental Commission (EC) has made six (6) recommendations concerning this 
development.  The proposed preliminary plan and staff’s recommendations have 
addressed these recommendations as follows:  
 

1. Define all areas called preservation areas as Conservation Easements.  The EC 
recommends that the definition be established at this point in the process and not 
wait until final plat.   

 
While the Plat Committee at final plat stage would be the typical venue for review of 
easement location and language, the size and sensitivity of the preserved property 
makes proper preservation imperative with this petition.  Staff recommends that the 
definition and restrictions of a “Conservancy Easement” as contained within the draft 
Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) be used for this development.  

 
2. Because there is no feasible way to construct a building or parking lot 

immediately adjacent to a Conservation Easement without encroaching upon it 
during work, the EC recommends all buildings adjacent to any Conservation 
Easements observe a twenty-five (25) foot building setback from the 



conservancy boundaries.  After construction is complete and the disturbed land is 
stabilized and re-vegetated, there will be no restrictions on that area of land. 

 
Protection of the environmentally sensitive areas have been addressed with the 
removal of the southern portion of the property from development consideration.  
Given this change in the PUD, staff does not recommend any additional setback, 
other than that needed to protect specific sensitive features. See EC 
recommendation #3 below. 
 
3. Maintain a twenty-five (25) foot buffer around the wetland, such that construction 

of the proposed detention basin does not infringe upon the wetland.  Give careful 
consideration to the design and placement of any detention in this area because 
of evidence of high flows and changing flow patterns (bank cutting & siltation). 

 
Only one area of buildable land is located adjacent to the preservation area. 
However the proposed detention area is located near the delineated wetland.  Staff 
recommends that the draft UDO standards be observed in regards to buffers from 
delineated wetlands and perennial streams. See recommended Condition #8. 

 
4. At the time of site design, the detention pond(s) should be designed using all 

native vegetation, and the individual lots should be designed using native-
vegetated swales or rain gardens to enhance filtration of the stormwater before it 
enters the creek. 

 
At this time it is impossible to determine if redundant water quality mitigation features 
within lots will be necessary to fulfill the requirements for this development. As final 
plans are developed, they will be reviewed by planning staff and the engineers with 
the City Utilities Department to determine compliance with IDEM Rule 13.  This may 
or may not include individual lot water quality features.  

 
5. Although no construction of the Weimer Road extension on the south side of the 

creek is proposed at this time, language should be established now that requires 
the twenty (20) foot temporary construction easement to be re-vegetated with 
native plants and seeds upon completion. 

 
While appropriate re-establishment of vegetation with this road project is important, 
Staff does not believe that it should be included as a condition of approval.  Any 
future road construction through the preserved land would be done by the City and 
not by this petitioner.   

 
6. No landscaping plans for individual lots shall incorporate invasive, noxious, or 

detrimental plants.  The list of prohibited plants follows below. 
 
The Bloomington Zoning Ordinance and draft Unified Development Ordinance 
already prohibits invasive plants.   

 



BICYCLE AND PEDESTRIAN SAFETY COMMISSION RECOMMENDATIONS: The 
Bloomington Bicycle and Pedestrian Safety Commission (BPSC) has made two (2) 
recommendations concerning this development.  The proposed preliminary plan and 
staff’s recommendations have addressed these recommendations as follows:  
 

1. Provide bicycle and pedestrian facilities as proposed. 
2. Incorporate new urbanism concepts into the project design including on-street 

parking along Weimer Road. 
 

At this time, no on-street parking is proposed on the Weimer Road extension. Parallel, 
on-street parking, provided appropriate travel lanes are maintained would be in keeping 
with the Thoroughfare Plan. The preliminary plan does propose reduced front setback 
requirements from the current BP and CL zoning standards to ensure a more “building 
forward” type site layout. 
 
Developer Track Record:  The petitioner, Southern Indiana Medical Park II, LLC, has 
no development track record in Bloomington.  This company was the petitioner in the 
previous PUD proposals in this property in 2003 and 2004. Two of the principles of 
Southern Indiana Medical Park II, LLC are Daniel Grossman and Kamal Tiwari. Dr. 
Grossman was a partner in the development of the Southern Indiana Medical Park.  His 
medical office is located at 1101 W. 2nd Street.  This facility has been expanded several 
times.  There are no known zoning violations associated with either of these projects.  
Dr. Tiwari is the principle behind the Pain Management Center of Southern Indiana, 
located at 2920 S. McIntyre Drive in the Southern Indiana Medical Park.  He has no 
development history in Bloomington. Both Dr. Tiwari and Dr. Grossman are involved in 
the development of the Monroe Hospital at the southwest corner of SR 37 and Fullerton 
Pike.  That project is in the Monroe County planning jurisdiction. 
 
CONCLUSIONS: The Plan Commission found that the previous petition, PUD-06-06, 
met the goals and objectives of the GPP. Both this petition and the previous one   
proposed medical and professional offices, light industrial and accessory commercial 
uses which are consistent with the “employment” designation of the property.  The 
Council, however, found that construction of any uses south of the creek would be 
detrimental to the environmentally sensitive areas. They found that the extension of 
Weimer Road would be necessary only at such time as this property is built out, the 
property to the south is built out, and access is changed along SR 37. While the 
proposed location of the frontage road and crossing of the creek is consistent with the 
Thoroughfare Plan and the GPP, the Council believes that preservation of the southern 
59 acres in its entirety outweighs the public sector expense of constructing the road if it 
is ever deemed necessary in the future. 
 



RECOMMENDATION: Despite staff’s disagreement with the Council’s decision on 
PUD-06-06, staff defers to the Council’s judgment and recommends approval of PUD-
29-06, with waiver of second hearing, with the following conditions: 
 

1. A minimum 1.5 acre dedication for a fire station must take place with the first final 
plat for this development.  This parcel must have direct access to the Weimer 
Road extension.   

2. A study/evaluation of the storm water detention facility in the adjoining Southern 
Indiana Medical Park shall be conducted by the petitioner with the first final plan 
and the petitioner shall modify that facility as needed to meet current detention 
design standards, with compliance to be determined by staff. 

3. No lot shall be permitted direct access to W. Tapp Road.  
4. A right-of-way dedication of 50’ from the centerline of W. Tapp Road is required 

per the Thoroughfare Plan.  Sufficient right-of-way at the intersection of W. Tapp 
Road and the Weimer Road extension must be dedicated to accommodate 
roundabout proposed by the City of Bloomington.  

5. Until the roundabout intersection is constructed by the City of Bloomington at 
Tapp and the Weimer Extension, lots within this development shall utilize S. 
Deborah Drive for access. 

6. Final plans for all but the 3.9 acre commercial parcel shall be reviewed at Staff 
level. 

7. The petitioner must either finalize the recipient of the 59 acres south of the creek 
prior to recording of the first plat for the property or this land must be platted as 
common area with a conservancy easement. All plats shall reference the 
definition and restrictions of a “Conservancy Easement” as contained within the 
draft Unified Development Ordinance (UDO). 

8. All final plans must abide by the draft UDO requirements for buffers from 
perennial streams and delineated wetlands.   
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